Tidewater Ukrainian Cultural Association

Newsletter Nr. XI, August 27, 1999


Picnic:

TUCA's first annual picnic in July was a highly successful, fun, family affair enjoyed by over 90 members, family, friends and guests.  Actually, we lost count, but there were a lot of people there!  Even the weather cooperated as the rain stopped for Sunday and the dreaded Tidewater humidity stayed low.  There certainly was enough food and liquid refreshments.  The Ukrainian dance music, courtesy tapes in Ihor Taran's truck audio system added to the festive atmosphere.  There was a request for more dancing, so next year we will dance in addition to eating, drinking, talking, volleyball, etc.

The success of this outing is solely due to the hard work in reserving, shopping, setting-up, cooking and cleaning-up by Zina and Andy Grynewytsch.  They are amazing and TUCA really appreciates their efforts.

Next Meeting:

Our next meeting will be on Sunday, October 24th, at 5:00 PM, at the Grynewytsch residence.  To save time and effort we will not do any cooking, so please bring finger food, snacks, drinks, or a simple dish to share.

The business discussion and reports of my visit to orphanages in Ukraine will start at 6:00 PM.  We will also show a video on Ukraine, either the visit of the Ukrainian Navy to Norfolk or the Independence Day celebration in Kyiv, on Andy's big screen TV.

President's Report:

TUCA was honored by the presence of many guests at our picnic:  

From the Office of the Military Attaché of the Embassy of Ukraine, we welcomed Navy Captain Serhiy Necheporenko and Army Major Valerij Kondratyuk, who were intrigued at their first-hand observation of how we Ukrainian Americans come together to socialize and voluntarily organize projects to aid Ukraine.

 
We also welcomed, by now old friends, the Ukrainian students at Old Dominion University, this time accompanied by two young lady physicians, Oksana and Olha, who were in Norfolk for only a brief period.


It was a pleasure to welcome a whole carload of parishioners of St. John's Ukrainian Catholic Church from Richmond and to invite them to all our future activities and participation in our projects.


Our special guest of honor and main speaker was Darrell Clark, founder of the "Ukraine Children's Project".  We had worked with Darrell by telephone last year in arranging the shipment of humanitarian medical aid to Ukraine, but this was a great opportunity to meet him in person.  Darrell's organization has been shipping aid to orphanages in Ukraine for several years with strict supervision of its distribution and use.  Now they are very active in attempting to bring Ukrainian doctors to the US for up to a one year period to upgrade their skills and to learn new methods.  Darrell already has a commitment from John Hopkins in Baltimore to sponsor a Ukrainian doctor for training in reconstructive plastic surgery at their world famous children's burn center.  He has asked TUCA's assistance in possibly finding living quarters for this doctor with a Ukrainian family in Baltimore.  If any TUCA member can contribute a small sum towards this doctor's living expenses, or knows of anyone who can provide him with living accommodations in Baltimore, please contact me.  One of the prerequisites for obtaining a visa for physicians in this program is that the sponsors have to ensure that the living expenses of the doctor's family back in Ukraine are met during his absence.  I am proud to announce that the Taran family (Ihor and his brother Hlib were at the picnic)  has generously donated $1000.00 to this cause.  That is wonderful!  If this pilot project is successful John Hopkins is willing to sponsor more residencies for doctors from Ukraine.  


The main focus of Darrell's presentation concerned his work and experiences with the orphanages in Ukraine.  His eloquent and moving description of the plight and needs of these abandoned and neglected children deeply touched all of us.  It was obvious that Darrell was acutely affected by just telling us about this tragedy, since at times he had a difficult time just talking about it.  TUCA, as an organization, has discussed the possibility of adopting individual orphans as our major humanitarian project to involve the entire membership.  Seeing our enthusiasm Darrell suggested sponsoring an entire orphanage, something he felt we could easily do.  Many members met this suggestion with a lot of interest.


There is also a need for volunteers to help pack, prepare customs forms for the containers, and assist with similar tasks, when a shipment of humanitarian aid is readied for transport to Ukraine.  We offered to spend a few Saturdays and organize a group to help Darrell's people with the next shipment.


Please save all usable, good condition, items, toys, games, clothes, school supplies, etc.  When Darrell can use our help we will activate our telephone notification tree and ask for willing volunteers.  (After working hard we plan to do a little partying.)

Board of Directors Meeting:

The board met on July 29th at the Boyko's in Urbanna with the objective of combining a board meeting and hosting the ODU students at a cookout and pool party.  Due to a minor automobile accident suffered by Mykola Prykhodko who was transporting the students from Norfolk, they were unable to make it to Urbanna.  The cookout and partying in the pool until 9:00 PM was not conducive to business, so the meeting was postponed.


The board met again on August 2nd to conduct business.  All board members except Tom and Dan were present.  Plans and projects were discussed with major points as follows:


Membership:  We need to outreach and advertise our existence to the Tidewater community.  Ideas discussed were sending notices to community bulletin sections of local newspapers, contacting local colleges and universities, school systems, libraries, etc. to let them know a Ukrainian American community is alive in this area.  Andy will keep a database of all Ukrainian Americans that we come in contact with even if they are not active TUCA members.


Humanitarian Aid: Mike Luciw and Ihor Taran report that there are medical supplies and equipment available from local hospitals. We only have to ask.  The problem, however, is storage space for this material from the time it is donated to the time arrangements can be made to ship it.  Since transportation of goods to Ukraine is hard to arrange storage periods could be lengthy.  Because of this TUCA is not actively soliciting donations of medical supplies.  If any member knows of available storage space, warehouse, garage or shed, which could be donated for use by us and by Darrell's organization, please contact Mike Luciw, Ihor Taran, or any board member. 


Cultural Affairs: Because of a heavy workload and other responsibilities faced by Lucy and Ingamaj, TUCA decided to forego the possibility of exhibiting and demonstrating the art of "pysanka" writing in public places as we did in the past.  Instead we will focus more on avenues where Ukrainian crafts and artifacts can be exhibited without our attendance.  Marianne Krop worked with the public library of Virginia Beach and has 2 weeks in May of next year reserved to exhibit a collection of Ukrainian items in the library's showcase.


If your school, work place, favorite shop or other organization you deal with frequently has some sort of a multicultural day or international exhibit, ask them if they would consider to include Ukraine, and we will provide an awesome exhibit ranging from tables or showcases to full window displays.  We have a lot of pride in our heritage and would love to expose the Tidewater community to our culture.  Collectively we have great many beautiful things to show off.  Everyone's assistance is needed to get this going.


Educational Events: On the cover of the Style magazine section of a recent Richmond Times, the gyrating young man at Woodstock 99 was identified as a resident of "Kiev, Russia".  Due to Ihor Taran's incisive letter (with a reference to Virginia's SOL scores in history), a larger follow-up article acknowledged both Ihor, the misspelling of Kyiv and a failure to identify Ukraine.  A well done for Ihor!


Included with this newsletter is a copy of a recent US News & World Report article which assigned the history of Kyivan Rus to Russia and proceeded to spread false information about Volodymyr the Great and his place in Russian history.  Subscribers to the Ukrainian Weekly have already seen an editorial on this subject.  This is an "ACTION" appeal to each member to write, "enough is enough" and let USN&WR know that we Ukrainian Americans will not be deprived of our heritage.  Every letter is important, so please write.

New Members:

A big "ÏÐÈÂ²Ò"  - pryvit (greetings) to our newest members.  It was a pleasure to meet most of you and your families at the picnic.  We also apologize for skipping the "new member" item in our last (June) newsletter.  We also fear that we failed to recognize one or two of our new members, but we are pretty sure everyone is on our mailing list.



Joseph (Mike) and Jane Senyk
Mike is retired Air Force, Jane is a teacher.  They are volunteers on the rescue squad in their neck of the woods.  Back in 96 they printed out the Cyrillic alphabet for me on their computer.

Jack Roditski
Jack is an auditor (not IRS we hope) with a wide range of interests, but for a man who claims his hobby is bar hopping, just wait till he has a chance to drink Obolon and Ukrainian horilka with us.


Joan McNamee and John Lewis

Joan is a retired Fight Attendant who likes to play tennis, run, bike and read.  Spouse Jack is an airline pilot and likes to play golf and mess around with boats.

Bozhena and B. G. Dexter

We haven't got the particulars on Bozhena's and husband's occupation, hobbies, interests and skills, but with the number of children they have, they probably don't have time for hobbies.  The kids certainly made up an enthusiastic volleyball team and seemed to have a good time.

President's Message:


As you can see, your board of directors has expended time and effort on focusing and defining activities that will broaden the area of our involvement and hopefully appeal to a greater number of members.  As Dan noted, we are an association, not an organization, so we need the talents of each of you to participate in the ongoing activities, or if none appeal to you, initiate a project that would.  To ease the burden, the board members will form committees for their ongoing activities; as an example, Marianne would like one or two members to work with her on the library exhibit project and similar efforts.  We will also be organizing an orphans aid group that will need your help.  The task of helping Darrell with his next container shipment to Ukraine will require volunteers.


It has been a hot, difficult summer but I am really enthusiastic about my coming trip to Ukraine.  Even though I have tons of family and friends to contact, I am so excited about the possibility of visiting "our" ships in Sevastopil and about making contact with the orphanages.


Looking forward to the October meeting and to seeing all of you.










Olena
From the Secretary's Desk:


In Memoriam: Many of you had the pleasure and privilege of meeting Augustin Malkovych, Vasyl Fediw's step father.  He attended our last Christmas gathering and his picture, with Tom Krop, was featured in our March Newsletter.  Mr. Malkovych was one of the original members of the world famous "Kapelya Bandurystiv".  We regret to inform you that Mr. Malkovych passed away in June.  Our sincere condolences go out to his family.  We can all be sure that the sweet sounds of a bandura are now heard in the heavenly halls.  Â³÷íàÿ Ïàìÿòü, Â³÷íàÿ Ïàìÿòü, Â³÷íàÿ Ïàìÿòü!  (Eternal Memory!)

Printer Purchase: As you may have noticed, this Newsletter and the last one have been a boring black and white with no color or photographs The reason for this is the demise of my printer from apparent overwork.  The membership has authorized TUCA to purchase a replacement printer and we have finally decided to buy a Lexmark Z51 Ink Jet, which has a life expectancy of 60,000 copies.  Hopefully the next Newsletter will be a bit more colorful and eye catching.

US News Article: Enclosed is a copy of an article excerpted from the August 16-23, 1999, issue of the US News and World Report, a large circulation weekly newsmagazine, titled "A trader in theology".  In this article the writers and editors of US News and World Report not only persist in using the Russian transliteration of Ukrainian names (so what else is new), but also present an incorrect and damaging version of Ukrainian history by attributing Kyivan Rus and its rule by Volodymyr the Great to Russian history.

This misstatement of facts will undoubtedly continue, unless Ukrainian Americans make themselves heard and let the magazine editors know that we will not tolerate their irresponsible misrepresentation of our history.

The attached letter to USN&WR from Olena Boyko, penned as always by Bohdan Korolyshyn, was our collective reaction and response to the article.  It is, however, not enough!  We need as many of you as possible to voice your individual displeasure and let the magazine editors know that you do not appreciate their lack of accuracy in dealing with your historical heritage.

These people are always concerned with the bottom line, which to them is circulation.  Threaten to cancel your subscription (if you have one), or say you will no longer buy their magazine.  The main thing is WRITE!
In addition to a copy of the letter sent in the name of TUCA, which you may freely plagiarize for ideas for your own letter, we are also including a second letter you may copy and send,  or use as a source of ideas for your personal letter.

We now have almost 50 families in the Tidewater area that are either members of TUCA or have expressed an interest in our association.  Wouldn't it be great if we generated fifty letters of protest and displeasure?  We could do even better if you get your spouses and your older children to also write.  After all, it will cost you only a few minutes, an envelope and 33 cents.  So JUST DO IT!

	A trader in theology 
The mercantile origins of Russian orthodoxy 

Even to his contemporaries, Vladimir, grand prince of Kiev, seemed a peculiar poster child for Christian principle. He ruled his own countrymen with an army of foreign mercenaries. He lured one of his brothers into a fatal ambush with a promise of safe conduct. His stable of wives and less than chivalrous conduct toward women led one commentator to describe him as a fornicator immensis et crudelis. And yet Vladimir would gain sainthood for making one of history's most fateful decisions. It was his idea, in 988, to convert the subjects of his realm, Kievan Rus, to the Eastern Orthodox brand of Christianity. 

The choice was by no means a foregone conclusion. There were Catholics among Vladimir's ancestors, and Vladimir received emissaries from the other great world religions–Islam, Judaism, and the Eastern church–to help him figure out which religion was the best choice. It was a visit to Constantinople, the capital of the Byzantine Empire, that finally tipped the scale. "The emissaries who attended a service in St. Sophia in Constantinople related that they did not know whether they were on Earth or in heaven," says the Russian historian George Vernadsky. 

The missionary. Kiev provided a fertile ground for the imported religion. "Unlike the Balkan Slavic kingdoms, the Kievan domain lay entirely beyond the confines of the old Roman Empire," says Librarian of Congress James Billington, author of The Icon and the Axe. "It was one of the last distinct national civilizations to accept Byzantine Christianity; the only one never clearly to accept political subordination to Constantinople; and by far the largest–stretching north to the Baltic and almost to the Arctic Ocean." 

"Third Rome." One of the most powerful results of the change was the creation of a militant Christian state in the east of Europe with a religiously inspired belief in its own special historical role. Later in Russian history, Moscow would aspire to become the "Third Rome," the chosen successor state of messianic Christianity; even later, Russian communism would claim a similar destiny. But Vladimir's move has had far greater, and probably more lasting, geopolitical repercussions than Lenin's introduction of communism to Russia 929 years later. Communism imploded after just 70 years, but Byzantine Christianity is alive and well from Lvov to Vladivostok. 

Even today citizens of Kiev, now the capital of independent Ukraine, make pilgrimages to a monument commemorating Vladimir's deed. In a book published in 1997, a Russian historian lauds Vladimir as "our great ancestor," the author of a "heroic deed." In fact, though, Vladimir's decision probably had little to do with the spiritual glories of Orthodoxy; that nice story about hypnotic Byzantine ritual undoubtedly includes its share of 10th-century spin-doctoring. The Kievan state, actually a loose confederation of semi-independent principalities, was a commercial powerhouse that straddled lucrative river trade routes from Scandinavia to Constantinople. Byzantium, in other words, just happened to be one of Kiev's key trading partners as well as an occasional military rival. It also helped that the old-fashioned pagan religion of old Kiev got in the way of Vladimir's international ambitions. Its brutal practices just didn't suit the modern and cosmopolitan character of his state so, practical ruler that he was, he chose a theology that did. -Christian Caryl 



	


<<< ORIGINAL PRINTED ON TUCA LETTERHEAD STATIONARY >>>

August 23, 1999

Editors

US News & World Report

1050 Thomas Jefferson Street NW

Washington, D.C.   20007-3837

Dear Editors:

Needless to say, it is very distressing indeed that in 1999, almost eight years after the collapse of the Soviet Union, one still finds that there are periodicals in America that still have writers and editors who are so unfamiliar with their history that they continue to attribute the history of one of Europe's largest nations to the history of a collapsing empire that not only tried to swallow its neighbors, but also tried to appropriate their histories for themselves as they saw fit.

In your article on "The Year 1000" in your special double summer issue, August 16-23 1999, your writers and researchers continually made reference to "Kyivan Rus" as "Kievan Russia" and made the terribly false assertion that Volodymyr the Great converted Kievan Rus and made Russia what it is today.  As your editorial offices have been told by numerous Americans of Ukrainian descent over the past decades, seemingly without any impression, the history of Kyiv and the Ukrainian people belongs to no other nation other than the Ukrainian one.  Even though other nations may have invaded, occupied or been influenced greatly by Kyiv and its people, they are neither the bearers of Kyiv's culture or Kyiv's legacy.   As some of you editors surely know, Russia in the Golden Age of Kyivan Rus did not even exist and the people of Russia were still mostly animistic Finno Ugric tribesmen from whom the Rus of Kyiv collected tribute and did not consider either as Slavs or Rus.  If you don't know these simple pure truths, then you should read the historical sources for yourselves instead of reading falsified interpretations written by chauvinistic Russian historians.  Volodymyr, of course, did not make Russia what it is today, to make such a false statement would be paramount to saying the St. Paul or Constantine made Italy, Spain and Greece what they are today.  No reasonable person would say that.  Far more correct woul

be to assert that the Mongols during the Mongol occupation of Russia, after the collapse of Kyivan Rus, made Russia what it is today and many Russian historians have acknowledged that!

After the major collapse of the Evil Empire, many reference works have begun to correct their entries on Ukraine and Russia and the spellings of Ukrainian person and place names.  It would behoove your writers to avail themselves not only of these newly revised updates, but also of the publication of many new historical sources on Ukrainian history, in both Ukrainian and English.  If you would like more information on these sources, they are indeed readily available on the Internet, but please refrain from using Russian sources to find out about Ukrainian historical persons or Ukrainian cities as you will not find an unbiased record of Ukrainian history in the archives of Ukraine's former occupier anymore than you would find a good recipe for "Chicken Kyiv" in a Mongolian cook book.

Sincerely,

Olena C. Boyko

President TUCA

Editors
US News & World Report
1050 Thomas Jefferson Street NW
Washington, D.C. 20007-3837

Dear Editors:

I have read your feature story about the Year 1000 in the August 16-23, 1999, summer issue of the US News & World Report. I would like to call your attention to the fact that the article "A Trader in Theology" on pages 60-61, by Christian Caryl, a reference on page 62 and the map on pages 67-68, contain a number of serious errors concerning the history of Ukraine. 

Your writer(s) made many erroneous references to "Kyivan Rus" as "Kievan Russia" and made the false statement that Vladimir converted Kievan Rus and made Russia what it is today. As you know, since 1991 Ukraine has regained its independence and its history and Kyiv is once again the capital of a free Ukraine. The correct transliterations of Ukrainian historical figures and Ukrainian place names are no longer acceptable in the Russian transliteration. Most reference materials now use the correct Ukrainian transliteration of Ukrainian names and your magazine writers should do likewise. Therefore, it is no longer correct to spell "Volodymyr" as "Vladimir", nor is it correct to spell "Kyiv" as "Kiev" or "Lviv" as "Lvov", when transliterating Ukrainian names. It may be correct in Bulgarian or Russian, but it is wrong in Ukrainian. Likewise it is wrong to refer to Kyivan Rus as Kievan Russia. Surely you must know that in 988 AD when Volodymyr the Great made Kyivan Rus a Christian state, Russia did not yet exist, nor did the Russian people.  For that matter, the people who lived in what is today Russia, according to the Kyivan Rus Chronicles, were Finnish speaking animistic tribes. 

The history of Kyivan Rus, as the 1994 World Almanac so clearly states, was a Ukrainian state:


"The ancient ancestors of Ukrainians, the Trypilians, flourished along the Dnipro River, Ukraine's main artery, from 6000-1000 BC. The Slavic ancestors of the Ukrainians inhabited modern Ukrainian territory well before the first century AD. The princes of Kyyiv established a strong state called Kyyivan Rus in the 9th century. A strong dynasty was established, with ties to virtually all major European royal families. St. Volodymyr the Great, ruler of Kyyivan Ukraine, accepted Christianity as the national faith in 988. At the crossroads of major European trade routes, Kyyivan Rus reached its zenith during the reign of Iaroslav the Wise (1019-1054). While directly absorbing most of the Asian invasion of Europe in the 13th century, the Ukrainian state slowly disintegrated and was divided mainly between Russia and Poland."


The World Almanac® and Book of Facts 1994 is licensed from Funk and Wagnalls Corporation. Copyright © 1993 by Funk and Wagnalls Corporation. All rights reserved. The World Almanac and The World Almanac Book of Facts are registered trademarks of Funk and Wagnalls Corporation.

If our children have been able to get factual information for over 5 years now from various reference materials, how come your editors, writers and researchers are still stuck in the disinformative soviet Russian imperialistic past?  It makes your people look rather incapable and out of touch with the times, doesn't it?


I believe you need to correct your mistakes, make a retraction and resolve not to make the same mistakes in the future if you want to keep your credibility. The Ukrainian people are slowly regaining their historical heritage and are dispelling the lies and disinformation of their former occupiers and you need to take note of this just as other editors and publishers are doing.



Sincerely,
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